
** Also included as a potential Closed Session Item/Discussion under Section V. 

 
 
 

HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE AGENDA 
 

Date Issued:  February 11, 2016 

 

The Human Resources Committee of the Board of Directors of the Cook County Health and Hospitals System 

(CCHHS) will meet on Friday, February 19, 2016 at the hour of 9:00 A.M. at 1900 W. Polk Street, in the Second 

Floor Conference Room, Chicago, Illinois, to consider the following: 

   Time/Presenter 

   (times are approximate) 
 

I. Attendance/Call to Order 9:00/Chairman Wiese 
 
 

 

II. Public Speakers 9:00-9:05 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

III. **Report from Chief of Human Resources 9:05-9:45/Gladys Lopez 
 

 

IV. Action Items 
 

A. Minutes of the Human Resources Committee Meeting of January 22, 2016 9:45-9:50/Chairman Wiese   

   

B. Any items listed under Sections IV and V  
 
 

V. Closed Meeting Items 9:50-10:20 
 

 

A. Report from Chief of Human Resources 

B. Consideration of proposed FY2016 Executive Incentive Plan for CCHHS 

Chief Executive Officer 

C. Discussion of personnel matters 

D. Update on labor negotiations 

E. Discussion of litigation matters 
 

Closed Meeting 

Motion to recess the open meeting and convene into a closed meeting, pursuant to the following exceptions to the Open 

Meetings Act: 
  

5 ILCS 120/2(c)(1), regarding “the appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of 

specific employees of the public body or legal counsel for the public body, including hearing testimony on a complaint 

lodged against an employee of the public body or against legal counsel for the public body to determine its validity,”  
 

5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2), regarding “collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or their 

representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for one or more classes of employees,” and 
 

5 ILCS 120/2(c)(11), regarding “litigation, when an action against, affecting or on behalf of the particular body has 

been filed and is pending before a court or administrative tribunal, or when the public body finds that an action is 

probable or imminent, in which case the basis for the finding shall be recorded and entered into the minutes of the 

closed meeting.”  
 

 

VI. Adjourn     
 

 

 

 

 

 

Committee Members: 

Chairman:  Wiese 

Members: Board Chairman Hammock (Ex-Officio) and Directors Collens and Richardson-Lowry 






 
 
 


Minutes of the meeting of the Human Resources Committee of the Board of Directors of the Cook County Health 
and Hospitals System (CCHHS) held Friday, January 22, 2016 at the hour of 9:00 A.M. at 1900 W. Polk Street, in 
the Second Floor Conference Room, Chicago, Illinois. 
 
 


 


I. Attendance/Call to Order  
 


Acting Chairman Hammock called the meeting to order and served as Chair until the arrival of Chairman Wiese.  
 


Present: Chairman Dorene P. Wiese and Directors Lewis M. Collens and Mary B. Richardson-Lowry (3) 
        


  Board Chairman M. Hill Hammock (ex-officio) and Directors Hon. Jerry Butler, Ric Estrada, 
Ada Mary Gugenheim and Emilie N. Junge  


 
Absent: None (0) 
 


 
Additional attendees and/or presenters were:    


 
Douglas Elwell – Deputy CEO of Finance and 


Strategy 
Lilianna Kalin – Labor/Employment Counsel 
Gladys Lopez – Chief of Human Resources  


Jeff McCutchan – Interim General Counsel 
Deborah Santana – Secretary to the Board 
John Jay Shannon, MD – Chief Executive Officer 


 
II. Public Speakers 


 
 


 
 
 


Chairman Wiese asked the Secretary to call upon the registered public speakers. 
 
The Secretary called upon the following registered public speakers: 


 
1. John Tillar  Representative, SEIU 
2. George Blakemore  Concerned Citizen 


 
Following the presentation of public testimony by Mr. Tillar, Director Richardson-Lowry requested that a 
response be provided regarding his comments in reference to the SEIU vacancy issue. Gladys Lopez, Chief of 
Human Resources, stated that one thing she will say is that she did not say they would be meeting with him, she 
stated that she would be providing them with the information.   


 
 
 


 
 
 
 
 


III. Report from Chief of Human Resources (Attachment #1) 
 


This item was considered out of order. 
 
Ms. Lopez provided an overview of the Report from the Chief of Human Resources, which included information 
on the following subjects:  
 
FY2015 Accomplishments and FY2016 Initiatives -  
 Recruitment 
 Classification and Compensation 
 CCHHS Employment Plan 
 Operations 
 Learning and Development 
 Labor and Employment 
 Equal Employment Opportunity Division 
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III. Report from Chief of Human Resources (continued) 


 
 Comparison of Vacancies Filled; 
 Internal and External Vacancies Filled; 
 Licensed Nurse Vacancies Filled through 12/31/15; 
 FY2016 Separations and Hires; and 
 FY2016 HR Goal:  Improve/Reduce Average Time to Hire. 


 
During the discussion of the information regarding the CCHHS Leadership Development Program (LDP), 
Director Richardson-Lowry inquired whether the program is incentivized and regarding the number of managers 
in the System who would qualify for enrollment.  Ms. Lopez responded that there are approximately 300 
managers, and currently there is no incentive to participate.  The program does not involve certification.  Director 
Richardson-Lowry inquired whether there are programs that LDP can be linked to, to provide some additional 
incentive associated with a certification or some sort of certificate-based acknowledgement, to encourage more 
managers to apply or enroll.   Ms. Lopez stated that, when LDP was first started, there were discussions regarding 
getting certificates and making this a minimum requirement for promotional opportunities; this is something that 
continues to be under consideration.  There is a great amount of continued interest in LDP; she added that 
collaborations are fostered by having LDP graduates become mentors of the next group.   


 
Dr. John Jay Shannon, Chief Executive Officer, provided additional information regarding learning and 
development, in relation to training initiatives that fall under regulatory requirements.   He stated that this is a 
joint effort between the Human Resources Department and the clinical divisions; this involves working through 
competencies for the appropriate staff.  It is a regulatory requirement for individuals working with specific skills 
or with specific equipment that they have frequent and regular demonstration of their competency with that, and 
that the organization be able to have that on file.  This is a very complex undertaking in an organization that has a 
lot of different clinical skills, but it is something that is needed to be done, because it is best practice and safe care, 
and because it is a regulatory requirement.  This process also involves the support of content expertise from the 
Quality Department, and ownership from different executives and parts of the organization; it then ultimately 
culminates in a piece of paper or electronic file that is located in that individual’s personnel file. 
 
With regard to initiatives to improve employee satisfaction, Chairman Wiese inquired whether an instrument has 
been developed that measures employee satisfaction specifically for the medical staff.  Dr. Shannon responded in 
the negative; he stated that he is unaware of a survey specifically targeting medical staff taking place in his recent 
memory.  Typically in a circumstance like that, organizations that provide survey services, if not best practice or 
evidence-based, are market leaders in the provision of those services; they also allow for benchmarking.  
Chairman Wiese noted that, last year, the Committee discussed some items that could possibly go in a survey like 
that, in order to improve the total environment for patients.  She believes that the administration can get some 
excellent feedback through a survey of medical staff.  There has been a focus in the past on the non-medical 
employees, now the administration should look at the entire set of employees.  She requested that the 
administration review this subject and follow-up with the Committee with further information and a tentative plan 
for this.   
 
Ms. Lopez stated that, in relation to the Board’s focus this year on Ambulatory Services, she recently spoke with 
Debra Carey, Chief Operating Officer, Ambulatory Services, to see how Human Resources can help support 
Ambulatory Services in FY2016.  There are two areas that Ms. Carey identified during the discussion.  Ms. Carey 
is going to work to identify her hiring plan for FY2016.  Ms. Lopez noted that Human Resources recently helped 
to create a job description for clinic manager, which is a critical position for Ambulatory Services.  In addition to 
the hiring component, there is also the training component; Ms. Carey recognizes that there are a large number of 
staff that require training.  Once the curriculum is developed, Human Resources will have a somewhat separate 
area to focus on supporting training initiatives for Ambulatory managers, leaders and staff. 
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III. Report from Chief of Human Resources (continued) 
 
Dr. Shannon provided additional comments on the subject.  He stated that the Committee will see more on this 
subject in the coming months; it is also a part of his objectives for the coming year.  CCHHS is an organization 
that is evolving away from a historical perspective of multiple separate affiliates into a single integrated system.  
In the context of that, at a very high level, there are approximately 6,500 employees and 300 managers; those 
managers are theoretically managing all of those 6,200 employees who are not in a manager position.  What this 
organization does not have is an explicit and understood organizational chart that allows one to literally track from 
the CEO’s position down to the line staff working in different areas; creating this will be a big part of the 
leadership team’s work this year, as there needs to be a clearly understood managerial/leadership chart.  Then the 
administration wants to build up the competencies of those managers, and build up a culture of oversight, 
accountability, review of performance and development of the front-line staff.  This year, there will be a much 
more intentional focus on developing managers and their competence to be managers, and giving them the skills, 
knowledge and awareness needed.  It will be an expensive undertaking, because it will require many hours of 
manager time, literally in a classroom, but he thinks it will be an investment that will pay off over time.   
 
Director Richardson-Lowry noted that, once manager training modules are moved to an electronically-based 
training system, it is equally important to allow any staff member to be able to identify and access 
learning/training opportunities for any areas in which they have an interest; it would also be interesting to add to 
the equation going forward thoughts on creating a formalized leadership program for rising managers. 
 
Director Richardson-Lowry inquired whether the Committee receives briefings in executive session on 
outstanding Equal Employment Opportunity matters closing out a year.  Ms. Lopez responded that, previously, 
those matters were managed by the County’s Bureau of Human Resources; now that this is being done in-house, 
and the team was fully staffed in September, she will be bringing that information to the Committee. 
 
During the discussion of the metrics, Ms. Lopez provided information on activity relating to hiring.  She stated 
that the administration reached out to its labor partners in late October, as it was understood that there were going 
to be some positions eliminated in the CCHHS budget.  The goal was to notify the labor partners in advance and 
work collaboratively to try to identify those positions that were going to be deleted and identify opportunities that 
existed, because there are enough vacancies into which affected employees can transition.  Unfortunately, the 
administration ran into a snag regarding providing a comprehensive vacancy position list and deleted position list.  
As a result, the number of positions that are being filled are slightly on hold; the positions for which hiring efforts 
are proceeding are non-union positions and for unions where there is no impact to deleted positions.  Ms. Lopez 
added that SEIU has been extremely supportive in the effort of allowing the administration to proceed with hiring 
efforts for certain titles at Cermak Health Services.  
 
With regard to slide 8, Board Chairman Hammock stated that it would be helpful to include the total number of 
budgeted positions each of these functions have, so the Committee can get a sense of each department’s current 
staffing levels.   
 
Chairman Wiese inquired whether house staff positions are posted on the County’s online system.  Dr. Shannon 
responded in the negative; he stated that graduate physician training positions are posted in a nationwide 
electronic web-based system called ERAS.  People applying for those positions go to ERAS to fill in their 
application and indicate their preferences for placement (example: Stroger, Rush, etc.)  Director Richardson-
Lowry inquired whether there is a direct link from the CCHHS website to ERAS, or whether directions are 
provided in some other way for those who may be less than aware of the national database.  Dr. Shannon stated 
that he will find out and provide a response. 
 







Minutes of the Meeting of the Human Resources Committee  
Friday, January 22, 2016 


Page 4 
 
 


III. Report from Chief of Human Resources (continued) 
 
With regard to slide 11, Board Chairman Hammock inquired regarding the number of separations that were due to 
retirement.  Ms. Lopez responded that she will provide that information.  
 
Director Gugenheim thanked Ms. Lopez and the entire staff of Human Resources for their outstanding work; she 
stated that huge strides have been made over the past year in their initiatives and activities. 
 


 
IV. Action Items 


 
 
 
 
 
 


A. Minutes of the Human Resources Committee Meeting of December 11, 2015     
 


Chairman Wiese, seconded by Director Richardson-Lowry, moved to accept the minutes of 
the meeting of the Human Resources Committee of December 11, 2015. THE MOTION 
CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 


 
B. Proposed Collective Bargaining Agreement-related matter – approval of (Attachment #2):    


 i. Collective Bargaining Agreement for: 
• National Nurses’ Organizing Committee (NNOC), representing CCHHS nurses 


 
Action on the item included under Item IV(B) took place following the adjournment of the closed meeting.  


 
Chairman Wiese, seconded by Director Richardson-Lowry, moved to approve the 
Collective Bargaining Agreement with the National Nurses’ Organizing Committee, 
representing CCHHS nurses.  THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 


 
 
C. Any items listed under Sections IV and V  


 
 
 


V. Closed Meeting Items 
 
 


A. Report from Chief of Human Resources 
B. Proposed Collective Bargaining Agreement-related matter (see Item IV(B)) 
C. Discussion of personnel matters 
D. Update on labor negotiations 
E. Discussion of litigation matters 
 


Chairman Wiese, seconded by Director Richardson-Lowry, moved to recess the open 
meeting and convene into a closed meeting, pursuant to the following exceptions to the 
Illinois Open Meetings Act:  5 ILCS 120/2(c)(1), regarding “the appointment, 
employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of specific 
employees of the public body or legal counsel for the public body, including hearing 
testimony on a complaint lodged against an employee of the public body or against 
legal counsel for the public body to determine its validity,” 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2), 
regarding “collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or  
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V. Closed Meeting Items (continued) 


their representatives, or deliberations concerning salary schedules for one or more 
classes of employees,” and 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(11), regarding “litigation, when an action 
against, affecting or on behalf of the particular body has been filed and is pending 
before a court or administrative tribunal, or when the public body finds that an action 
is probable or imminent, in which case the basis for the finding shall be recorded and 
entered into the minutes of the closed meeting.” THE MOTION CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY and the Committee recessed into a closed meeting. 


Chairman Wiese declared that the closed meeting was adjourned.  The Committee 
reconvened into the open meeting. 


 
Action was taken on the Collective Bargaining Agreement-related matter under Item 
IV(B) following the adjournment of the closed meeting. 


 
 
 
 


VI. Adjourn  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


As the agenda was exhausted, Chairman Wiese declared that the meeting was 
ADJOURNED. 


 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Human Resources Committee of the  
Board of Directors of the 
Cook County Health and Hospitals System 
 
 
 


 
 
XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX 
Dorene P. Wiese, Chairman 


 
Attest: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX 
Deborah Santana, Secretary 


 
 
 





		Dorene P. Wiese, Chairman

		Deborah Santana, Secretary



